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5/11/22

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                  MAY 11, 2022
PRESENT:  Mark Beran; Ted Nadobny, Mike Weaver, Fred Arbogast, Ken Thomas and
Mayor Michael Sharkey
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; 

Nate Kirschman; Phil Robinson; Kim Butcher (Zoom); Erica Rearich (Zoom); Richard Buchanan, Anthony Newberry, Brad Dauberman; Rick Hoffman; Stan
Walters; Joshua George

The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:02 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with President Nadobny presiding.
A Certificate of Appreciation was presented to Junior Councilperson, Anthony Newberry. Anthony served during his Junior and Senior years of school.

CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Lisa James, of 201West Forrest Avenue, was to be present regarding the truck that parks in front of 122 West Forrest Avenue and causes motorists to blow their horns at all hours plus it creates a safety hazard.  Mayor Sharkey stated he plans to speak with the property owner to see if the vehicle could be parked elsewhere.
Rick Hoffman, of 73 Woodland Drive, was present to discuss the four-wheelers and dirt bikes that are ridden at 71 Woodland Drive for hours at a time and showed a video of the activity.  Rick received a copy of the draft nuisance ordinance and asked what is ‘reasonable judgement’?  He complained about the fumes and the noise and said that he and his wife cannot enjoy sitting on their screened in porch.  Sol. Rehmeyer prepared a more enhanced version of the draft which includes stricter guidelines such as not riding before 10:00 a.m. and after 6:00 p.m. in a manner that is heard beyond the boundaries of the property; not riding for more than one hour with ceasing for at least three consecutive hours; not riding for more than two hours between 10:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m.; requiring one or more acres to ride; not being allowed in the R-A zone; and in a manner that annoys or disturbs a reasonable person of normal sensitivities.  Discussion continued later in the meeting.  
Phil Robinson 

Phil suggested that 100 EDUs be transferred to the Municipal Authority to start the reservation process as it takes a couple of years before the EDUs are put into the system with the review process.  Council will take the proposal under advisement.
Nate Kirschman submitted a letter written by an individual claiming that use of RADAR is a revenue raising tool.  Nate will be meeting with representatives next week and the FOP will be carrying this forward.  Nate will submit the Resolution from 2014 and letters sent by Council from 2019 in support of the RADAR bill.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the April 13 meeting were approved by unanimous consent.

APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES

F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures for April: General check numbers 4310 thru 4369 for a total of $687,031.37; Water check numbers 2138 thru 2152 totaling $27,136.88; Sewer check numbers 1861 thru 1875 totaling $35,520.45; Highway Aid check numbers 982 thru 984 totaling $2,248.50.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the April 4 and 18 payroll registers.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

95 East Forrest Avenue New Fill Dirt Site
Six soil samples were taken from 179 Beck Road in Jacobus where six homes will be built.  The site is farmland and would provide 4,000 cubic yards of the 10,000 cubic yards the developer will need to finish the grading.

K. Thomas moved to approve the new Fill Dirt Site pending favorable soil testing results.
M. Weaver and F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Codes Enforcement  
Southern Regional Police Department – Mayor Sharkey
The police activity report dated 3/27/22 thru 4/23/22 was received.  There has been an increase of catalytic converter thefts.  Telephone scam activity has seen an uptick.  Child abuse reporting has increased due to the child abuse mandates.  The K9 vehicle is in and is being equipped.  Mayor said the IGA Committee has submitted its findings and recommendations which will be discussed under New Business. 
EMA Report –   Stan Walters
Stan reported that all municipalities have adopted the Emergency Operations Plan.  EMA was involved with the recent gas leak at 60 North Main Street.  Information and training on cyber attacks can be found on the County’s EMA website.
Water & Sewer – T. Nadobny and Supt. Sweitzer
Wellhead Protection Meeting
The Committee will meet on May 18 regarding 99 East Forrest Avenue.

New Freedom Sewer Meeting
New Freedom Borough is arranging for its engineer and contractor to discuss a potential project that may reclaim the sewer plant capacity to 2.25 MGD.  The meeting will occur in late May or early June with Shrewsbury Borough, New Freedom Borough, Shrewsbury Township, Hopewell Township and Railroad Borough.

Shrewsbury Township Meeting
T. Nadobny and Supt. Sweitzer met with Shrewsbury Township representatives recently with regard to the Municipal Authority, upcoming plant improvements, and EDU availability.  The Township agreed that if the developers need the capacity, that they should pay for it.
Deer Creek Force Main Replacement
The project included 1,600 feet of ten-inch ductile iron coated force main pipe and began at Tolna Junction Lane and ended at Tolna Road.  The total project cost was $187,530.00 with $83,075.79 being the Borough’s share.
Deer Creek Force Main Replacement Invoice
Wexcon completed the project on April 5.  Eng. Brenneman recommended payment of the invoice in the amount of $133,756.40 with the Borough’s share being $59,254.09.
M. Beran moved to pay Wexcon the amount of $59,254.09.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Wellhead Protection Ordinance
The Ordinance was clarified at the request of the Wellhead Protection Committee and the Zoning Hearing Board to help interpret and to make decisions, especially with regard to Bulk Storage and Regulated Substances matters.  F. Arbogast stated he would not vote in favor of it due to the enhanced bulk storage provisions that would now permit uses that might have been permitted under the prior version of the Ordinance.
K. Thomas moved to adopt Ordinance 2022-03.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor except for F. Arbogast.
Roll call vote:        Arbogast

opposed




Beran


in favor





Thomas

in favor



Weaver

in favor




Nadobny

in favor

Public Roads & Lighting – Supt. Sweitzer
Street Paving
The contracts are signed and the contractor would like to start soon.  The streets to be paved are Westview Drive, Cardinal Drive, Circle Drive, Wineberry Drive, South Sunset Drive, Greenmount Avenue, West Forrest Avenue, Cassidy Way, Sundance Lane, and Holiday Drive.  Kinsley Construction would like to start work at the end of the month.  A change order would be required.

Traffic Calming Meeting
The Tolna Road traffic study will be discussed at the June 6 meeting.
Street Sweeping
New Freedom Borough performed the street sweeping this year at $80.00/hour for a total of $2,920.00.  The amount of $8,500.00 was budgeted based on previous contractor costs.

Adoption of Eitzert Farms Streets
The Deed of Dedication has been signed by the developer and the Ordinance has been advertised to adopt the roads.
M. Weaver moved to adopt Ordinance 2022-02 and that the Deed of Dedication be signed.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Sidewalks
As part of the grant submission, post cards will be mailed to the property owners and an insert will be included in the next newsletter inviting residents to go to a link on the Borough’s website and sign a petition.  A Resolution will need to be adopted next month as part of the grant application.  The Borough’s cost in 2023 would be $409,000.00.  If the grant is not awarded, Supt. Sweitzer was asked to get a budget figure together of what it would take to repair the existing sidewalks that are included in the grant application.  Another grant has opened up and Supt. Sweitzer and Robin from C.S. Davidson have signed up to view the webinar next Thursday.
Public Lands, Buildings and Finance – F. Arbogast
Truist Resolution and Agreement for Deposit Accounts
An updated resolution authorizing A. Nadobny, F. Arbogast, Angela Baldwin, Brian Sweitzer, and Cindy Bosley to open accounts, close accounts, etc. on behalf of the Borough was presented for signature.

F. Arbogast moved that the Resolution and Agreement for Deposit Accounts be signed.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

2021 Audit Report
F. Arbogast moved to accept the 2021 audit report.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
ENGINEER’S REPORT

Water System Map
Eng. Brenneman is working with Supt. Sweitzer to update the water system map that will be completed in August or September.
SOLICITOR'S REPORT

PUC Fine
Sol. Rehmeyer stated that Supt. Sweitzer was successful in having the $1,000.00 fine waived that was imposed by the PUC for an incident during the Woodland Drive water line project.

328 West Forrest Avenue and Columbia Gas Street Cut Issue
Supt. Sweitzer and Sol. Rehmeyer have been communicating with Columbia Gas representatives.  Further discussions need to be held and if no amicable resolution can be reached, Sol. Rehmeyer will threaten enforcement of the Ordinance.  
Crime Intervention Alarm (CIA)
Sol. Rehmeyer’s office has been assisting Supt. Sweitzer with review and revision of the Purchase Agreement for the four additional cameras at the playground.

Nuisance Ordinance
Sol. Rehmeyer will further revise the ordinance keeping the time limits in Section W to allow 60 minutes per day between the hours of 10:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m., allow the riding in the R-A zone, and possibly limit the number of ATVs that can be ridden at one time.  It was suggested that letters be sent to both 71 and 73 Woodland Drive and invite them to the next meeting for feedback and to see if a compromise could be reached.
F. Arbogast moved that the matter be postponed until the June meeting.

T. Nadobny seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel – F. Arbogast
Rose Ambulance Fund Drive Letter
The letter incorrectly states that no direct tax funds are received by Rose Ambulance.  The Borough paid Rose Ambulance $4,214.92 for workers compensation, $16,984.61 for benefits and a donation of $15,000.00 in 2021.  The amount of $3,848.79 was paid for workers compensation and a donation of $25,000.00 will be sent in 2022.    Mayor Sharkey will respond with a letter to clarify this statement and it will also be included in the next newsletter.
Fire Police Assistance Request
Eureka Volunteer Fire & Ambulance Company is requesting fire police assistance for the Stewartstown Fire works on July 2; Eureka Parade on July 23; and the 5-K Run in Town on August 13.  Dallastown Fire is asking for assistance for Building Bridges for Brianna June 25 and for the Gun Raffle in June.
F. Arbogast moved to approve the request for assistance.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Fire Company Tax Credit Program Expansion
It was noted that this program has been expanded.  The Solicitor will research this further. 

SYC Fire Camp
The Fire Company is hosting the first annual Southern York County Fire Camp with Glen Rock and New Freedom from July 25 thru 29.

K. Thomas moved to donate $500.00 to the Shrewsbury Volunteer Fire Company to support the Fire Camp.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor and F. Arbogast abstaining as he is a member of the Fire Company.
Secretary's Report – C. Bosley

Escrow Account for Demolition of 60 North Main Street
The insurance company for the insured sent the Borough a check in the amount of $33,333.03 to be placed into an escrow account to ensure the debris from the fire would be removed, leveled and seeded.  The work has been done and after final inspection is made by South Penn, the funds will be returned to the property owner.

Zoning Hearing
The hearing for the Verdure Day Spa to move into 104 South Main Street is tomorrow evening.

York Adams Tax Bureau – M. Sharkey
Mayor reported the 2021 audits were clean with no findings.  The Borough will receive the amount of $2,449.47 for a refund of excess operation funds from collection fees and other sources.  A flier was received to notify new residents they must file quarterly if their employer does not submit the tax.  Information will be placed on the Borough’s website.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

NEW BUSINESS
Preservation of the Old Minute Books and Documents
A Committee will be formed to oversee the preservation of the old documents.  K. Wills, T. Nadobny, B. Sweitzer will serve on the Committee.

SYC Regional Planning Commission Ordinance and IGA
Sol. Rehmeyer will prepare an Ordinance to be adopted that adds New Freedom Borough to the Regional Planning Commission.

Southern Regional Police Commission Revised Intergovernmental Agreement
Mayor reviewed a Summary of the proposed changes.  A question arose whether the Commission has enough insurance coverage.

M. Weaver moved that the Borough move forward with a draft Ordinance.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

COMMUNICATIONS

Carnival Bingo Help
F. Arbogast mentioned that the Borough usually helps with Bingo on Wednesday night.  This would be June 29.
ADJOURNMENT
M. Weaver moved to adjourn the meeting at 10:15 p.m.
F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
